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FROM YOUR EDITOR

Dear Members & Friends:

FESTERING RESIDUE

After years of legal wrangling and delays, John Demjanjuk, a native of Ukraine accused of participating in the murder of 27,900 Jews at Sobibor, had finally been deported and is standing trial in Munich, Germany. According to documentation, he had been conscripted into the Russian army and had been taken prisoner by the Germans.  In 1944 he was either recruited or volunteered to be trained at Trawniki to become a guard “Wachman” at a concentration camp. According to the testimony of another Ukrainian “Wachman”, since deceased, Demjanjuk had been one of the guards at the death camp Sobibor.  As such, he allegedly participated in the beatings of prisoners upon arrival and of herding them into the killing chambers.

Initially, he had been accused of being ‘Ivan The Terrible”, a notorious sadist and had been extradited to Israel. After five years on death row in Israel’s Ayalon prison, evidence was presented that another Ukrainian, one Ivan Marchenko, had been Ivan the Terrible.  The Israeli Supreme Court set Demjanjuk free. 

 Subsequently, based on findings by the OSI, the U.S. Office of Special Investigations, that he had been a camp guard at Sobibor and had lied about it to Immigration officials, he was stripped of his U.S. citizenship and ordered deported.  Problem was, it was difficult to find a country willing to accept him and to put him on trial.  His birth country, the Ukraine, refused; Poland, where the crime took place, declined. Eventually, Germany accepted him based on the legal grounds that 1,900 German citizens had allegedly been among the victims and that Demjanjuk had resided in a Munich DP camp after the war.  Demjanjuk denies that he was a a camp guard; no Sobibor survivor was able to definitely identify him after all these years. He claims that he was simply a Red army POW and enslaved by the Nazis as a farm laborer; that he is a victim of mistaken identity and/or of a communist plot by the KGB.  But OSI officials claim to have documentary evidence that he was a “Wachman” at Sobibor.

     An SS-man, Erich Fuchs, who helped build and test the gas chambers, described, during the 1965 Sobibor trials, how about 40 naked women were driven into the gas chambers by the Ukrainian “Wachmanner” to test the system.  Fuchs was sentenced to four years. In March of 1943, the Sobibor camp commander, Karl Frenzel, hosted the Reichsfuhrer SS Heinrich Himmler.  To show Himmler the camp’s efficient killing system, two hundred young and beautiful Jewish women were led naked to the gas chambers by the Ukrainian guards. Although sentenced to a life term, Frenzel was released after 16 years for health reasons. Germany has indicted more than a hundred thousand of its citizens for their part in the Nazi murders, but only about 6,500 were convicted.

  Demjanjuk is the first non-German ever facing a trial in Germany for killing Jews. The underlying rationale, as expounded by District Judge Kirsten Goetze, is that the accused former Red army POWs were volunteers; they were fed SS-rations; they got health care like the 

    (continued on page 2)

OUR NEXT MEETINGS

Where: Park East Synagogue

              164 East  68 Street, NYC

When: Sunday, January 17th, 2010

              1PM- 2PM: Social Hour

              2PM- 4PM: Presentation

Topic: Johanna Reiss, born in the Netherlands, is an educator and author of several award-winning books. Two years into WWII, she went into hiding and her first book “The Upstairs Room” is about these years.  It won the ‘Newberry’ award, the ‘Jewish Book Council Juvenile Book Award’ among others. A subsequent young adult titled “The Journey Back” described what it was like to be free again. Her latest book” “A Hidden Life” tries to shed light on her husband’s suicide. It was a NT Times Editor’s Choice of March,1, 2009. Johanna Reiss will discuss how her husband’s death impacted her life.

Members :        $5,oo

Non-members: $8.oo

All are welcome!

Refreshments will be served.

Our subsequent meeting will be on Sunday, February 7th, 2010.
PLEASE RECORD THE DATE !
  There will be no newsletter before February 7th.  The topic will be the showing of the film “The Rape Of Europa” which had been scheduled for December 20th and had to be cancelled because of the snowstorm (see our December issue for details about the film).

Please note: In case of inclement  weather (or 3” of snow or more) our scheduled meetings  will regretfully be cancelled.

SS; they were issued uniforms; they were trained and paid to hunt, guard and kill Jews.

  Judge Goetze stated: “I have read a lot of testimonies and they all said when they were in Trawniki, they know what’s going on. It was no secret.”  The average life-expectancy for new arrivals who were ordered to strip, was one hour.


- - - - - - - - - - - - - 

As was to be expected, Demjanjuk’s defense attorney Ulrich Busch raised a multitude of objections.  He accused Germany of trying to assuage its own guilt by “finding people from other nations guilty.” He declared it unfair to try his client for following orders while his superiors were never charged; he asked that the judge and prosecutor be removed for bias; he claimed that Trawniki guards were as much victims of the Nazis as the other prisoners; he asserted that his client was to ill to stand trial.  Indeed, the trial had to be suspended for about three weeks because Demjanjuk ran a fever.

  After it resumed, some Dutch families who lost their families in Sobibor testified before the Court. Busch denigrated their testimonies stating: “None of them are witnesses to any deeds, nor can they or will they be.”  He added that the murders of these families were not even provable.”


- - - - - - - - - - - - - -                

Most of the evidence against Demjanjuk had been gathered by the U.S. Department of Justice’s OSI under the leadership of Eli Rosenbaum. He commented: “Would-be perpetrators must understand that there is a real chance that they will be pursued – and not for months or years but, if necessary for decades, even into old age and even into countries at great distances from the ones in which they committed the crimes.”

  If Demjanjuk is found guilty, he will, most likely, get no more that two to four years. If he is found not guilty, the German State will have to pay for his stay in a German nursing home.  He is reported to have lamented “The Germans have destroyed my life since 1943 and they are still destroying my life.”

Alan Dershowitz is said to have remarked:  “The tragedy is not that John Demjanjuk has lost sixteen or seventeen years of his life.  The tragedy is that he had twenty to twenty-five good years with his family after the Second World War.  His victims did not have these years.”

 Whatever the outcome, his removal from American soil is a blessing!

     Shalom U’Bracha;  L.R.

OBITUARY

We report with sincere sorrow the passing of 

        Alnora (Lunka) Jassy

cherished wife of Morris Jassy, dearly beloved mother of Dalia and Jeanette; grandmother of David, Ariel, Michelle and Melissa; mother-in-law of Arthur and Ira and a greatly appreciated friend by a wide circle of people who had the privilege of knowing her.

   Alnora was truly a woman of valor, very active and competent in many fields: a devoted mother, wife and grandmother; a successful business woman, and a consoler and confidante of her many friends.  Her charming smile and comforting attitude will be missed by many for years to come.  Our most sincere condolences to her family and all her & our friends.

A  FRIEND’S VOICE

U.S. Rep. Ileana Ros-Lehtinen (R-FL), the ranking Republican on the House of Representatives’ Foreign Affairs Committee, posted the following Op-Ed article in the JTA:

    “U.S. Congress must act to help Holocaust survivors.”

   “Although more than 60 years have passed since the world witnessed the atrocities committed by Hitler’s regime, many Holocaust-era compensation issues remain unresolved. One of these issues includes the continued failure of insurance companies to pay Holocaust survivors or families of victims for policies purchased before or during World War II. This is one of the enduring injustices of the Holocaust.

   For more than 60 years, many European insurance companies have unfairly denied claims arguing that Holocaust survivors and their families lack documentation – such as death certificates – needed to prove policy ownership. But such requirements are unfair and even disgraceful considering that the concentration camps in which many of the Holocaust victims perished did not issue death certificates, and that many of the assets and documents owned by the victims were confiscated by the Nazi regime.  In fact, in many cases, the only surviving records of such policies are in the vaults of the insurance companies, many of which shamefully refuse to disclose the names of Holocaust-era policy- holders.

  To address the problem of settling Nazi-era insurance claims, the International Commission on Holocaust Era Insurance Claims was established in 1998.  Some European insurance companies agreed to participate in the ICHEIC process, but their participation was voluntary and lacked the necessary enforcement mechanisms. The ICHEIC process ended in 2007 after producing payments for only a small fraction of the value of Nazi-era insurance policies.  Insurance companies were never forced to make adequate disclosure of policy ownership information, and potential claimants remain in the dark about whether they have a claim.

   The failure of the insurance companies to settle Nazi-era insurance claims is particularly disturbing given that many Holocaust survivors in the United States live below the poverty line and lack adequate housing, food and medical care.

    Many of the survivors have approached me expressing concerns and frustration over the failure of the insurance companies to settle their claims.

   To address this problem, I introduced a bill during the last Congress, along with my colleague U.S. Rep. Robert Wexler (D-FL.), to require insurance companies that do business in the United States to disclose the names of Holocaust-era insurance policyholders.  This bill also allows Holocaust survivors or their heirs to sue the insurance companies in U.S. courts.

   Unfortunately, the bill did not reach the House floor, in part because of the insurance industry’s fierce lobbying efforts against the measure.  A lack of interest among key members of Congress also has pushed the rights of Holocaust survivors into the legislative abyss.

    I will soon be introducing a Holocaust insurance bill similar to the one that was introduced last Congress.  It is time for everyone on Capitol Hill to stand up for Holocaust survivors and the families of the victims by passing this important legislation as soon as possible.  Failure to do so would tear the moral fiber of our political institutions and tarnish our country’s long-standing commitment to justice.

   We will never be able to erase the pain and suffering caused by the Holocaust.  But we can help restore a semblance of justice and dignity to those who had everything stripped from them during one of the darkest chapters of human history.

   The number of living Holocaust survivors decreases drastically every year, so any further delays are unacceptable.  We must act now to help Holocaust survivors attain a level of justice and prevent insurance companies from being unjustly enriched by the atrocities committed by Hitler’s Germany. Complacency is not an option.

      U.S. Rep. Ileana Ros-Lehtinen

TIDINGS & TIDBITS

I:A Berlin Conference on Holocaust revisionism, organized by the World Congress of Russian-speaking Jews, i.e: “The Legacy of  World War II and the Holocaust” erupted in a controversy between and among Jewish groups and some former Soviet republics.  These republics, who gained their independence after the collapse of the Soviet empire, view all actions by the former Soviet regime as evil-minded and they acclaim and glorify their national heroes who fought the Stalinist regime. But, according to Jewish groups, most of these nationalists were Nazi collaborators and mean-spirited anti-Semites.

Many Jewish groups tend to view the Red army as liberators of Eastern Europe, a viewpoint rejected by the Ukraine, Moldova and the Baltic States.   Those countries assert that the accusations against segments of their populations as nationalist fanatics are exaggerated.  Ukrainian diplomats and some Ukrainian Jewish leaders, including rabbi Yaakov Bleich, denounced the Berlin conference as a propaganda stunt for the Kremlin’s image.  But the president of the World Congress of Russian-speaking Jews (WCRJS) insists that there is a serious danger that  rising nationalism, especially among younger generations who know little about WWII  could revise the history of the Holocaust. The conference passed a resolution to establish an international anti-fascist umbrella organization to combat historical revisionism. It also called upon the people of the Ukraine, Moldova and Baltic States not to cooperate with fascists and neo-Nazis and to stop glorifying wartime nationalists like Stephan Bandera and Roman Shukhevych who helped Nazis kill Jews.

  In rebuttal, the head of Ukraine’s Jewish umbrella group, the ‘Vaad’, reportedly declared that ultra-nationalism was not a problem in the Ukraine and that Russia was merely trying to vilify the Ukraine  in the eyes of the world and to weaken its ties with the West.  About 500 people from 28 countries attended the conference,

II:   About a month ago, Russia’s general Vasily Khristoforov revealed and confirmed, for the first time,  that Hitler’s remains, previously buried in 1946 on the grounds of a Soviet military encampment, had subsequently, in 1970, been cremated by Soviet KGB agents and the ashes dumped into a river in Germany on direct orders of the Soviet KGB chief Yuri Andropov.  Khristoforov is the head archivist of Russia’s former Federal  Security Service (FSB), a successor agency to the KGB.

Hitler’s remains, those of his wife Eva Braun and those of Joseph Goebbels and his family, were all destroyed in this top secret operation, approved by the Soviet communist leadership.  Reportedly, the Russians had no confidence in the loyalty of the East German authorities and did not want to leave the remains with the East Germans. They were fearful that the Germans might – some time in the future – rehabilitate Hitler’s memory and make the site of his remains a gathering place for neo-Nazis or a destination of pilgrimage.  Some fragments of Hitler’s jawbone and skull were kept in Russia.

III:  As reported in practically all newspapers and on television, the “Arbeit Macht Frei” sign from the front gate of the Auschwitz concentration camp had been stolen on Friday December 18th, sometimes between 3.30AM and 5AM.  The sign was 16 feet long and weighed about 90 pounds.

  Within 72 hours after it was stolen, it was found in the Torun area north of Auschwitz in the backyard of a shop belonging to one of the thieves.  Five men have been arrested aged 20 to 39. The sign had been cut into three pieces. Police and anonymous donors had offered a reward of about $40,000 for information leading to the recovery of the sign. The motif for the theft was still unknown by December 28th.  Reportedly, the five thieves had criminal records, but none of them had neo-Nazi connections. It has been rumored that the thievery had been instigated by an overseas source in Sweden, but no confirmation has been obtained so far.

  Poland’s chief rabbi Michael Schudrich stated: “Auschwitz has to stand intact because without it we are without the world’s greatest physical reminder of what we are capable of doing to each other.”

Yet, the barracks and other structures are in a state of massive decay.  The Germans have pledged $85 million which will fund about 50% of the long term preservation work, but the Polish authorities are still trying to find additional funds to carry out the needed conservation work.  There are 155 buildings and about 300 ruins at the extensive camp.  The museum displays 80,000 shoes of the victims and 3,800 suitcases.

  According to an article in the ‘NY Times’, When the thieves first tried to remove the sign, they discovered that they had the wrong tools so they drove to a hardware store in the town of Oswiecim and bought better tools.  They unbolted one side of the sign and ripped off the other side. When they realized that the 16-foot long sign would not fit into their car they cut it into three pieces, but in the process the dropped the letter “I” from the word “Frei” and left it behind.

  The police are still trying to determine how the large metal sign could have been removed despite security guards and closed-circuit video cameras. The Polish prosecutor accuses the camp’s security of “glaring negligence.”

According to the latest news, the guards that were on duty that night have been suspended and the Polish Minister of Culture had set aside funds to improve security at the site.

Editor’s note:  Auschwitz is one of the most frequented tourist spots in this world; visitors have brought hundreds of millions of foreign currency into Poland.

In our opinion, it is inexcusable that there was such lax security and that the buildings are in a state of disrepair. When, one day in the future, all survivors and close descendants will be gone from this earth and the flow of visitors will slow to a trickle, will the Polish government let the camp fall into utter ruination?

IV:  For decades, the Catholic hierarchy has been trying to whitewash Pope Pius XII’s failure to speak up against the Nazis’ atrocities during WWII.  They asserted, and so does now the current Pope Benedict XVI that Pius XII worked “secretly and silently” behind the scenes to save Jews.  The only evidence supporting this assertion – that we are aware of – came very late during the war years, when the eventual defeat of the Nazis was clearly predictable and consisted of only a few examples.

   To create a more favorable image, the “Ossevatore Romano”, the Vatican’s newspaper of August 13th, compares the few actions of Pius XII against the inactions of the Allied forces who failed to bomb Auschwitz. 

 Back in September/October 2009, Mr. Sam Bloch, president of the ‘American Gathering of Holocaust Survivors’ observed: “The Vatican newspaper L’Ossevatore Romano” has engaged in intellectual dishonesty. Its reporting on the failures of the Allies during the Holocaust is neither new nor does it mitigate the disgraceful silence of Pope Pius XII in the face of Nazi barbarism during the Holocaust.  Indeed, Allied governments have long acknowledged their historic failures during this tragic period while – as this article demonstrates – the efforts to whitewash Pius’ record continues.”

In December 2009, current Pope Benedict XVI advanced an eventual declaration of sainthood by endorsing both Pope Paul II and Pius XII for their “heroic virtues.”

The ‘American Gathering’ reportedly commented:  “Pairing the announcement on Pius – who remained publicly silent during the Holocaust – with that of John Paul II, himself a victim of the Nazis, is a particularly disturbing and callous act.”

  Israel’s Ashkenazi Chief Rabbi commented that Benedict XVI’s actions will make future Catholic-Jewish interfaith dialogues more difficult:  “This is a man who may or may not have done enough during the Holocaust to save Jews.  Elevating him to the status of blessed or saint before the controversy is cleared up might give credence to Holocaust deniers.”

  Former Chief Rabbi Ysrael Lau said:   “Don’t do it, especially not now when many survivors are still alive and it will hurt them deeply knowing that the man who could save, could do much more and did not do it. Don’t make him holy.  This is a shame I think for the church. It is not good education for generations to come.”

   To calm the growing tensions, a Vatican spokesman stated that the beatification process only evaluated the “Christian Life” of Pius XII and not the “historical impact of all his operative decisions.”


- - - - - - - - - - - - -

For decades, Jewish groups – including our newsletter – have asked repeatedly the Vatican to open its archive to scholarly research, to no avail.  The answer was generally that it would take several more years to process the documents.  Next month Benedict XVI is scheduled to visit the Rome Synagogue and we wonder about the congregants’ reaction.  Documentary evidence revealed that – when about a 1,000 of the Synagogue’s former members were rounded up in 1943 and deported to Auschwitz – Pius XII knew about the deportation and did nothing to stop it.

CORRECTION

In our December 2009 newsletter, page 2, column 3, we wrote that Mrs. Esther Finder made her presentation at the Prague Conference as a representative of the HSF delegation.  This is incorrect!.  Mrs. Finder is not a Survivor but a child of survivor(s).  Although her expressed views coincided entirely with those of the HSF-USA organization, Mrs. Finder was representing the “Generations of the Shoah International (GSI)” and the Washington, DC 2G group named “The Generation After.”

KOL HAKAVOD

   1) To Mr. Sigmund Rolat, for the lengthy article in the “Forward of December 16th  which described his childhood years, his Shoah ordeals, his business undertakings and his many philanthropic endeavors.

    2)  To Dr. Gertrude Schneider, Ph.D., who has been named “President Emerits” of the Ph.D. Alumni Association of CUNY’s Graduate Center.

HONOR & MEMORY
In Memoriam:

By Regina Lewis & Family, in cherished memory of Victor Lewis z”l, a founder of the New Cracow Friendship Society:
        $50

By Phyllis Jalbert, in devoted memory of dear departed Michael Klahr, z”l. former president of NAHOS;                             $250

By Mrs. Pola Shell Birman & family, in loving memory of recently departed George Birman z”l.:


          $50

NOTICES:

I: TO ALL SURVIVORS WHO PREVIOUSLY APPLIED FOR A GHETTO PENSION OR WOULD LIKE TO APPLY FOR SUCH A PENSION NOW:

We, at the New York Legal Assistance Group (“NYLAG”), have provided advice and representation to thousands of survivors and their families since 2000 concerning all Holocaust-related restitution programs, including the Ghetto Pension Program.  Our legal services are entirely free-of-charge.

If you or a member of your family applied for a ghetto pension in the past, and the application was denied, please contact us for information. We are eager to answer any questions regarding recent developments.

    If you never applied for a ghetto pension on your behalf or on behalf of your late spouse, please contact us.

    We welcome your inquiries, and are eager to provide advice and representation free-of-charge.  We are the only legal services organization in New York with the expertise and experience to do so. CONTACT: Phyllis Brochstein, or Laura Davis  

Telephone: (212) 688-0710

 Fax:            (212 750- 0820

II:  SAVE THE DATE:

 The Holocaust and Tolerance Center of Nassau County is excited to announce its Grand Opening. We invite you and your families to join us for a Survivors’ Commemoration and Celebration of Life.

The Center’s new exhibit ensures that the Holocaust will not be forgotten and its lesson will be taught for generations to come!

Save the Date:   April 18, 2010

There will be 2 sessions:

 10.30AM-1PM,  or 1.30PM – 4PM

More details to follow

 Silvana LaFerlita Gullo

Telephone: (516)571-8040; ext.107

silvanagullo@holocaust-nassau.org
BEST WISHES & CONGRATULATIONS

Birthdays:
Weinberger, Hanna
      January  23

Glatt, Anna

      January  24

Garfunkel, Ilse

      January  25

Dr. Ragazzoni, Halina
      January  25

Susser, Adam
   
      January  25

Murawa, Felix

      January  25

Miedzinski, Edith
      January  26

Hayes, Nancy

      January  28

Hoffman, Dorothy
      January  28

Sonneborn, Esther
      January  29

Spiegel, Magda

      January  30

Zylberberg, Simone
      January  30

Blankroth, Renee
      January  31

Fersten Osten, Renee
      January  31

Langer, Ari

      January  31

Miller, Brenda

     February   1

Rothstein, Helen
     February   2 Hirschhorn, Clara
     February   2

Birnbaum, Margaret
     February   4

Birnbaum, Sheila
     February   4

Nihom, Hetty

     February   5

Leuchter, Kurt

     February   6

Meisel, Judith

     February   7

Hecht, Jacob

     February   8

Buckel, John

     February   8

Grysman, Regina
     February   8

Klugerman, Liane
     February   9 

Marshak, Suzanne
     February 11

Gottlieb, Helena
     February 12

Jassy, Morris

     February 16

Lissner, Michael, Esq.
     February 16

Nider, Morris

     February 16

Benedict, Lucie
 
     February 17

Gruener, Jack

     February 17

Glass, Lilly

     February 18

Lewit, Abraham
     February 19

Hecht, Erica

     February 20

Zielonka, Frieda
     February 20

David, Michel
    
     February 21

Dr.Levy, Edith

     February 21

Danzis, Rita

     February 21 

Grossman, Henry
     February 22

Cooper, Simon

     February 22

Leisman, Olga

     February 22

Gordon, Raisa

     February 23

Brasch, Jay

     February 24

Kohane, Paulette
     February 24

Taitz, Carolina

     February 24

Verdoner, Otto

     February 24

Pikielny, Henry

     February 24

Angress, Celia

     February 25

Sirota, Nechi

     February 25

Rosenberg, Rudy
     February 26

Seletsky, Murray
     February 26

Clifton, Walter

     February 26

Haruvi, Abe

     February 26

Marx, Walter

     February 27

Ragin, Lucie
 
     February 27

Kandel, Denise

     February 27

Roth, Kuno

     February 27

Goldenberg, Elisabeth
     February 28

Hasson, Stefa

     February 28

Menco, Eli

     February 29

Gillman, Charlotte
         March   1

Fox, Else

         March   2

Korn, Nina

         March   2

Schiff, Esther

         March   2

Starr, Maryla

         March   3

Murawa, Rosa

         March   4

Lerman, Danielle
         March   6

Korn, Felix

         March   7

Schupper, Jacqueline
         March   8

Wehrman-Fainas, Renee        March   9

Polaniecki, Jack

         March 11

Werdiger, Manek
         March 11

Grun, Anna

         March 12

Bauer, Esther

         March 13

Cooper, Hanna

         March 14

Keller, Ruth

         March 15

Stillman, Mira

         March 15

Zinn Marina Lowi
         March 15

Birenbaum, Charles
         March 17

Daneshgar, Ruth
         March 17

Ripp, Evelyn

         March 17

Schoenberg-Siegel, Helen      March 22

Goldofsky, Roslyn
         March 22

Szczesniak, Dorothea
         March 22

Sztul, Bella

         March 22

Redlich, Carol

         March 22

Steiner, Ruth

         March 23

Freudenberger, Shirley
         March 23

Grunwald, Regina
         March 24

Feder. Rosalie Lee
         March 25

Graber, Felicia

         March 26

Goldstein, Paulette Feiler       March 27

Kohane, Sally
  
         March 27

Kleinberg, Dorothy
         March 27

Mandel-Schick, Judith
         March 28

Glaser-Infeld, Fela
         March 29

Roman, Charles

         March 29

Hait, Jane

         March 30

Goldschmidt, Kurt
         March 30

 Dr. Nir Yehuda

         March 31

MODEL TO EMULATE

  The USC University of Southern California is the repository of all the video-interviews that were processed by the “Shoah Visual History Foundation”, sponsored by Steven Spielberg.  Unlike the USHM Museum in Washington, DC, the USC is eager and ready to share its archives with other institutions. The entire Visual History Archive is now available at 24 Universities and institutions on four continents, reaching thousands.

 Currently, in cooperation with the educational Research and Development Center of the Hungarian Ministry of Education, USC is encouraging Hungarian teachers to participate in the development of educational materials based on testimonies of local Survivors.

LETTERS

The following letter was posted in “The Cutting Edge” of November 30, 2009. “The Cutting Edge” is a very interesting  newsletter that pulls no punches and highly recommended.  To access: www.thecuttingedgenews.com
Lee Wong, San Francisco:

 “Oust Holocaust Museum Bosses if They War Against Survivors.  

  I am not Jewish or a Holocaust Survivor, but members of my family fought in World War II and helped liberate camps. The thought that the executives at the United States Holocaust Memorial Museum are refusing to provide the Bad Arolsen files to survivor communities – that so many died for – is an outrage. Therefore, I wish to add my name to those calling for these Museum executives to be ousted from their jobs.  This is after all an American federal museum.  Its job is to serve the community first and its own design of exclusivity second – or not at all.    Lee Wong .”


GLOBAL NEWS

(Items you may have overlooked:

United States:
** Ten students of North Naples middle school participated in a “Kick a Jew” day and were suspended for a day. Furthermore, they will have to work with administrators on cultural sensitivity training.

** A judge in Florida ordered that a swastika-tattoo of a gang member, accused of murder, be covered up in order not to influence the jury. The accused had broken into a neighbor’s home and stabbed two people, killing one.

** Lori Sublette, a Las Vegas gym teacher, launched into a Holocaust denial during a casual chat session. The school district disciplined her, but did not suspend her, pending further investigation.  Sublette apologized to one parent but only for having made the comment during class, not for the denial. Subsequently, one student texted several Jewish students, threatening to slit their throats.

** Students from Upper Darby High School (Philadelphia), taunted students from Lower Merion – a school with a high Jewish population – with anti-Semitic jeers during a basketball game. Among the taunts were “ Warm up the Ovens” and” We’ll write you letters when you’re in Auschwitz.” The offending students were disciplined.

Canada:
** An ethnic German, Helmut Oberlander, born in Zaporizhia in the Ukraine, had been a member of a 100-120 Special Unit of Einsatztruppen during WWII, from 1941 to 1944. His detachment was responsible for killing all ‘Undesirables’, mostly Jews, Romas and Sintis.  In 1954 he immigrated to Canada and became a citizen in 1960. 
When his background was uncovered in 1995, the Canadian government ordered that his citizenship be revoked and he be deported. A Canadian Appeals Court has now asked the government to reconsider because he might have been ‘conscripted’ – a defense even Oberlander himself had not raised – and the penalty for desertion had been execution. The Canadian Jewish Congress denounced harshly the Appeals Court’s recommendation.

** Swastikas and hate-messages “Kill Jews” were spray-painted on a Holocaust War Memorial, on the Jewish Community Center, on a Synagogue and on a Jewish home in Calgary, Western Canada. Bus stops, mailboxes and fences were also vandalized.

** Headstones and other property in the Jewish cemetery ‘Memorial Gardens’ in Ottawa were defaced with swastikas and anti-Semitic obscenities.

** After a poll showed that most Canadians mistakenly believe that Canada had offered safe haven to Jewish refugees, the Canadian government created a national task force – consisting of scholars, educators, Jewish leaders and Holocaust survivors – to educate Canadians about the Holocaust.

** Canadian Immigration Minister Jason Kenney announced that the Canadian government will cut its funding to the Christian Ecumenical group ‘Kairos’, accusing it of “taking a leadership role in the boycott of Israel” Kairos represents 11 Christian churches and organizations.

Israel & Mideast:
** ‘Yad L’Achim’, an Israeli organization, is dedicated to find out what happened to children who were hidden and never returned to their parents or relatives and where they are.  Many were sent to monasteries, cloisters or placed with Christian families. ‘Yad L’Achim has been seeking answers from the current and from previous Popes.

** A medical study conducted at the University of Haifa, compared cancer rates of over 250,000 European Jews who came to Israel after WWII, against those of 57,500 immigrants who came before or during the war.  The study found the survivors who spent the war years in Europe had a 17% greater incidence of cancer.  Both groups, however, had higher rates than other, Jewish or non-Jewish, groups in Israel.

** Dr. Mordecai Paldiel, a former director of the ‘Department For The Righteous Among the Nations’, reportedly revealed that the Yad Vashem museum ignores the stories of Jewish rescuers.  Many concerned Jews engaged in the rescue of other Jews, but Yad Vashem seems to have a systemic “blind spot” to recognize heroic actions performed by Jews.

** A private English-Language school in Beirut had textbooks containing excerpts of “The Diary of Anne Frank.”  Hezbollah pressured the school to drop the textbook from its curriculum, calling it an “open arena for the Zionist invasion of education.”

 Another Beirut school, the ‘International College’, had been pressured to put opaque stickers over pages of a textbook that named Hamas, Hezbollah and the Islamic Jihad as terrorist organizations.

Europe:
** An annual study by the University of Bielefeld’s Institute  found that general xenophobia, sexism and racism have declined in Europe. However, prejudice against Jews and homosexuals is on the increase. “41 percent of Europeans overall, and 72 percent of Poles, agreed with the anti-Semitic stereotype that Jews try to use the Holocaust for their own benefit.” Poles and Hungarians had the highest levels of hatred toward Jews, Muslims, foreigners and homosexuals.

** A British member of Parliament, MP David Wilshire, had been found guilty of having diverted 100,000 pounds to his private company. He wrote “the witch hunt against MP’s will undermine democracy. Branding a whole group of people as undesirable led to Hitler’s gas chambers.”  The Board of Deputies of British Jews denounced this analogy, writing: “There is no comparison between the treatment of MP’s and the persecution of innocent men, women and children. To draw a parallel displays a lack of judgment and sensitivity.” Wilshire apologized.

** France:  The stand-up comedian Dieudonne M’Bala invited Robert Faurisson, a notorious Holocaust denier, to join him on stage during a show to receive a satirical award from an actor dressed up as a Jewish deportee.  A Court in Paris has fined Dieudonne 10,000 Euros for ‘Public Anti-Semitism.” Dieudonne has a long history of anti-Semitism.  In September 2007 he accused Jews of exploiting “memorial pornography.. by a Zionist lobby which cultivates the idea of their unique suffering”  He was fined for these remarks but two months later he was back in Court for having compared Jews to slave-traders.

Germany:
** In a speech to Congress, German Chancellor Angela Merkel, honored the memory of the Holocaust victims by stating:  “I cannot stand before you today without remembering the victims of this day and the Shoah.”  She described the Holocaust as “a break with civilization.”  She also addressed the Iranian threat by declaring: “Whoever threatens Israel, threatens us.”

 ** As part of the celebration to mark the 20th anniversary of the fall of the Berlin Wall, a concert was scheduled at Berlin’s Brandenburg Gate.  Israeli pianist and conductor Daniel Bareboim was chosen to conduct the orchestra in the prelude to composer Wagner’s “Lohengrin” alongside Arnold Schoenberg’s “A Survivor From Warsaw.”

   A great-grandson of Richard Wagner criticized the choice of music “because it includes a composition by his anti-Semitic great-grandfather.” Gottfried Wagner opined that the “chauvinistic war-mongering music of the militant anti-Semitic Richard Wagner denigrated the historic importance of the day.”

 ** The walls of the ‘New Synagogue’ in Dresden have been defaced with daubed swastikas.  The Interior Minister of Saxony paid a visit to Dresden’s Jewish community and stated : “We will not allow such things to happen. In Saxony, there is no place for anti-Semitism.”

 ** A 1973 documentary by Claude Lanzman : ‘Why Israel’ was scheduled to be shown in Hamburg in October, to be followed by a discussion.  Some 30 to 40 hooded ruffians attacked would-be movie-goers, beat them, spat upon them and called them “Jewish Pigs”. They filmed those trying to enter the theater. The movie was canceled and rescheduled.

Austria:
** Chabad rabbi Dov Gruzman was punched during a menorah lighting in Vienna and part of his finger was bit off by a Muslim assailant. More than a 1,000 people were in attendance.

 ** After the ‘Anschluss’ Jewish cemeteries in Austria were abandoned and are in a state of serious deterioration. The Austrian government has pledged $28.6 million for restorations.

 ** A Center had been opened in Vienna for interested academics to proved access to thousands of files from the late Simon Wiesenthal and to the archives of Vienna’s Jewish community. We received word that twelve of the 15-members International Academic Advisory Board, including Yehuda Bauer, David Bankier and Tom Segev, have quit the project accusing Vienna’s Jewish community of having imposed too many restrictions.

** The University of Vienna, in an attempt to make amends, has listed online the names of some 2,200 faculty, staff and students that had been stripped of their academic credentials in March 1938 because they were Jews.

** ‘Contropa’, a non-profit organization dedicated to preserving the memory of Jewish life in pre-war Europe, opened a photo-exhibition at the Linz Wissensturm Cultural Center, depicting photo snapshots obtained from over 1,200 elderly Jews.  The president of the Austrian parliament and the governor of the State of Upper Austria attended the event.

Poland:
** Jews that had been hidden in Poland had lost all contact with Judaism. The nonprofit organization ‘Shavei Israel’ distributed free Polish-language guides to Chanukkah to formerly hidden Jews.  About 4,000 Jews are officially registered as Jews living in Poland but, according to estimates, there are about tens of thousands who are still concealing their identities or are simply unaware of it.

 ** A Jewish cemetery in the Polish city of Sopot (near Gdansk) had been vandalized with markings “Israel = the Third Reich”, “Free Palestine”  and “Stop the Jewish domination.” Sopot deputy mayor Pawel Orlowski told the press: “We are terribly sorry this act of vandalism happened. Unfortunately, human stupidity  cannot be helped.”  Citizens of Sopot brought candles and flowers to the cemetery with a message on a banner: “We are sorry.”

** One of the largest Jewish cemeteries in Europe, on Warsaw’s Okopowa street is in a state of deterioration. For over three years, several Polish youths have worked almost daily on a project, collecting data from those of the cemetery’s tombstones that are still legible. They are cleaning the gravestones, collect the data, map the location, the rows and the columns and they put it on the Internet, so that relatives can find it.  They call it “a tribute to the departed.” About 230,000 are believed to be buried in that cemetery, but only about 80,000 have so far been found with names that could be read.

** Poland is trying to educate Polish middle class school students about the Holocaust by producing an initial print of some 2,000 books which depict the topic in cartoons.

Russia:
** A public menorah in Smolensk was vandalized and posters and decorations around the menorah were defaced.

** A Jewish man (25), traveling on a subway in Moscow, was beaten and threatened by an assailant.

** A university student, Sergey Orlov, was fined for having posted anti-Semitic and racist leaflets on a St. Petersburg subway.  The leaflets urged Russians to “act against Muslims, Jews, Chinese and people from Caucasus and Central Asia.” Prosecutors said the verdict was too lenient and they intend to appeal, asking for jail time for Orlov.

Eastern Europe:
** The Justice Minister of Lithuania had publicly asserted that his country had not been anti-Semitic and had not collaborated with the Nazis during WWII.  World Jewish Congress president Ronald Lauder called this assertion “disingenuous”  and declared “Such rewriting of history is totally misleading and unacceptable. Instead of recognizing that many ethnic Lithuanians actively collaborated with the Nazi occupiers to round up Jewish citizens, Minister Simalius chooses to placate the revisionists in his country. It beggars belief that someone today should still argue that anti-Semitism played no role in the extermination of Lithuanian Jewry when the collaboration of so many Lithuanians with the Nazi occupiers is well-documented.”

Because of shortage of space, we will carry over additional, interesting news into the next issue

WHERE TO GO

Manhattan:
     I: At the Yeshiva University Museum; 15 East 16th Street, NYC:

Exhibit until May 9, 2010: “ Letters of Conscience – Rafael Lemkin and the Quest to End Genocide” www.cjh.org.

    II: At the Hebrew Union College, 1 West 4th Street, NYC.  Telephone:

(212) 824-2293 or e-mail: kmoscowitz@huc.edu
   a)  Now until June 30, 2010:  “Susan Silas Helmbrecht’s Walk 1998-2003”, a photographic Retracing of a Nazi Forced Death March.

    b) Now until July 2nd, 2010: “Mirta Kupferminc: Wanderings” A post-Holocaust cosmos of memory, allegory and symbolism.
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FINAL REMINDER -- SUBSCRIPTIONS  2010

If you have already sent in your annual dues for the year 2010  AND there was a sticker on your December issue or on this issue with the mention “ Already Paid”, then please disregard this message.  If you did not yet have the time to send your dues, then please do so now. As explained below, we have neither a paid staff, nor the facility to send individual invoices or additional reminders.  Thank you and have a ‘Happy Year 2010’.

We are not content with just reporting events; we take concrete, appropriate actions. We testified before Congress to have the Bad Arolsen archives opened and another time to obligate the insurance companies to publish listings of all their unpaid policies. We are not satisfied with merely repeating what is being communicated to us; we probe; we scrutinize; we contact officials and ambassadors, to verify the accuracy of communications received.

All our officers and Board-members are unpaid volunteers.  But, transportation to Capitol Hill in D.C. and even the cheapest lodgings cost money.  Without your financial support we must either cease or curtail our activities.



* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

To save on bookkeeping (time & expenditures), all renewals are due at year’s end = December. We have neither a paid staff, nor the facility to send separate invoices or costly reminders throughout the year.  The address-labels, to mail your newsletters, are produced and printed by a computer-program at the time the renewals-contributions are received. Without the printed labels the newsletters cannot be sent out.

If you are a new member who joined during the past few months at the full rate listed below, then you are covered until December 2010.  All members who sent us recently their renewals (ahead of time) are covered with our thanks.  All members who sent us generous contributions throughout the year: ‘we thank you again’ and we consider you paid up (although we gladly accept any and all additional support).

All paid-up members will find a sticker to that effect on this page ( no sticker = dues are payable )

    U.S.A.:   
$28.oo

    Canada:   US  $33.oo,   drawn on a U.S. bank      [ If it is not drawn on a U.S. bank, the bank charges

    Overseas: US  $36.oo,   drawn on a U.S. bank          $10 to $20 for ‘collection’ which we cannot absorb ]



************************************************************

  Please fill in the form below and send it with your check to:
NAHOS –Treasurers, P.O.Box 670125, Station C, Main Street, Flushing, N.Y. 11367

Detach here:

Name(s):________________________________________ Telephone (optional):________________________

Street & Number:______________________________________________________Apt.:_________________

City, State, Zip-Code (& Country):_____________________________________________________________

              [  ] This is a renewal                                                          [  ] I/We are new members

   [  ] I/We are Survivor(s)                 [  ] A Child of Survivors               [  ] Supporter/Subscriber

Birth-Month & Day (optional – for birthday messages and if not previously reported)___________________

Country of Origin: (optional and if not previously reported):____________________

e-mail address: (optional and if not previously reported):___________________________
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